THE STABLES TRUST LIMITED
MINUTES OF THE 60TH ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

HELD ON 26th MARCH 2018 AT THE STABLES THEATRE at 7.30pm
PRESENT:
Members of the Council of Management (Chris Lacey (Chairman), Rob Hustwayte and Andy Bissenden (Vice-Chairmen), David Ames (Hon. Treasurer), Harriet Davey (Hon. Secretary), Andrew Bruce, Cliff Brooker, David Harding, Gill Jenks, Tim Pearce, Rowena Walsh, Mike Willard


Ordinary Members of the Trust (38 Members attended)

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:   Apologies were received from 10 Members.
1.
INTRODUCTION:
The Chairman, Chris Lacey, welcomed all those present to the 60th Annual General Meeting of the Stables Trust Ltd.  He explained that this year’s meeting was being held in the Gwen Watford Gallery due to the fact that the stage and auditorium are being made ready for our next production.  Sixty years ago the first Annual General Meeting of the Stables Trust was held at the Queen’s Hotel in Hastings ….. next year we will be back in the auditorium!
2.
MINUTES OF THE LAST ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING (27th March, 2017) distributed at the Meeting:
It was PROPOSED by Rob Hustwayte and SECONDED by Tim Pearce that the Minutes of the last Meeting be accepted as a true and accurate account.
3.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT:
Welcome to the 60th Annual General Meeting of The Stables Trust Ltd. Just reflect on those words for a moment. In 1958 members of the Hastings Old Town Preservation Society and the Hastings and District Theatre Guild came together to form a Trust to preserve this building and ensure that it would be a centre for the theatrical arts. Consider the context - just 13 years after the end of World War 11 in 1945, when most of the children of Hastings had been evacuated between 1940 and 1943, when 60% of buildings in Hastings and St Leonards had been destroyed or damaged in bombing raids, the rebuilding would go on until the end of the 20th Century. So it is amazing that this small group lead by Mrs Dannreuther and Dick Perkins were sufficiently confident of the future to invest time and money in this crazy project. Fast forward 60 years and we sit in one of the best equipped and most successful little theatres in the country, and that is due in no small part to the generations of volunteers who have given their time and energy to The Stables. This encompasses all from actors of both sexes, backstage and technical crews, box office and bar staff. Stewards and Front of House Staff, directors and set builders. Come down here any weekday morning and you will find a team of builders creating the illusion of reality on stage. Thanks are also due to the professional artists – actors, musicians who over the years have appeared on this stage. The Art Gallery which when I first joined was under the stewardship of Jean Plovieuz and has benefited from the eye and inspiration of successive managers. Last but not least the administrators and members of Councils, committees and groups who have given their time, enthusiasm and minds to make this place what it is today.

The need for volunteers remains a top priority. None of us are getting any younger, and our younger members are living increasingly frenetic lives balancing work and family as well as the Stables! We place demands on too few technicians, and  we need to expand our pool of expertise. To take one example, our Vice Chairman Andy Bissenden has a very demanding job with the NHS and is caring both for his daughters and his elderly parents – an equation which has increasingly become the norm in modern society. Yet despite that he has given his time to The Stables and has mentored new sound operators and designers and will continue to do so. I am particularly grateful to him for the wonderful soundscapes he has created for my productions. Quite naturally he now thinks the string is being stretched too far and is standing down as Vice Chairman this evening. We would all like to thank him for his years of service on the Council and as Vice-Chairman. Thankfully he will still give his time to the IT and sound side of the Stables.

There have been occasions in the last year where directors in particular have been over-demanding of their cast and crews and I would ask them to remember that they are all volunteers to whom they and the Council have a duty of care.

In January Jo Flay convened a meeting at The Stables of all of the local amateur theatre groups – Sedlescombe Players, Battle Light Opera Group, The BLODS, The Hastleons, and Fairlight Players. We discussed common problems, the sharing of resources, publicity and expertise. To that end we will be hosting Battle Light Opera Group’s production of ‘Made in Dagenham’ in the week beginning 6th August. It is very interesting to discover what the outsiders perception of The Stables is, and at this meeting one participant made the observation that they did not consider The Stables as an amateur theatre. This met with general agreement. It wasn’t a criticism but an acceptance that because our resources are so much greater we are in a different league, so Dick Perkins’ original conception of The Stables being a facility for other local groups to use and in turn become a centre of excellence is still with us. We have in one sense become a victim of our success in that demand for use of space has grown so much that I am literally turning outside professional companies down every week. Because of the number of our own productions there are times when we have had three rehearsals going on through the building and work going on stage. Demand to be in our productions has also increased; ‘Pride and Prejudice’ drew over 60 to the auditions and ‘A Bunch of Amateurs’ had over 30 coming to audition. We need to manage and build on this success, however as Di Cheesewright pointed out to a Director who deplored the number of outside bookings being to the detriment of his play we used to have far more outside bookings and in 2005 and in the 1960s often mounted 15 of our own productions.

Looking to the future and in particular our Diamond Jubilee. The working group consisting of Carol Hunt, Harriet Davey, David Harding, Tim Pearce and myself are meeting on a very regular basis and we already have several concrete plans. We have requested through the Lord Lieutenant of Sussex a Royal visit but we will not know if have been successful until later in the year. We will be hosting a Little Theatre Guild Southern Regional Conference from 20th to 21st September 2019. The Southern Region covers all of southern England from Kent to Cornwall including London, 44 theatres in all. As part of this conference we have invited the new LTG Patron Sir Kenneth Branagh to attend so that he can join our celebrations and meet the representatives from theatres who are members of the LTG’s largest region. We have been assured this is in his diary. There will be a special birthday lunch at Powdermills Hotel in June and a celebratory church service. We will be expanding our number of Patrons and will be inviting them and our existing Patrons to visit us during the year. There will be at least two Gala Evenings during the year, as well as a Stables Fete in the summer. As a kind of rehearsal for this we are planning a costume/props sale on June 30th this year – a sort of Stables Day Mark 2. Carol Hunt and the Programme Advisory Group are very busy reading and discussing plays for 2019 and one of the strands will be to produce a significant play from each of the last 6 decades. On a lighter note we are engaged in plans for our own label wines and beer with the Diamond Jubilee Logo on them as well as several other pieces of merchandise for sale and to give as souvenirs.  We are still hoping to have new signage in place dependent on planning permission and thanks to the hard work of Mike Willard and his team this summer will once again see scaffolding around the building as we spruce it up.

This evening sees new members joining the Council, and I particularly welcome Rowena Walsh our new Treasurer and Neil Sellman our new Vice Chairman. I would remind them and all of our members that we are the Stables Trust Ltd – we are legally Trustees/Directors of a limited company – not a club or society so we have legal obligations under company law and the Charity Commission. 

Very topically 6 out of 12 Directors who have productions this year are women and there is gender equality in the PAG – in fact probably more women than men. I agree with Gill Jenks who in a Facebook post asked for more women to stand for the Council of Management, but of course this is their choice. We have reached this situation not by deliberate engineering but because of merit. There is also a gradual generational shift which I hope will speed up. 

Tonight I would like to single out one person who exemplifies the sustained service, determination and knowledge which has underpinned The Stables for over 34 years. In 1984 David Ames became the Treasurer of The Stables Trust Ltd and tonight he hands over the reins to Rowena Walsh. During his time in office he has overseen three major building developments – the backstage extension in 2000-2001, the auditorium refurbishment in 2006-07, the front of house re-development in 2013-2014 and the further development of the auditorium in 2016. I do not include here expenditure on the roof or ongoing funding of new equipment. One of Mike Willard’s favourite questions at Council meetings is ‘How much can we spend?’ David has always ensured that we have funds in reserve to cover emergencies and finance new projects. I do remember in 2000-2001 things did get a little hairy when we found there was shortfall of £20,000 when building the backstage extension caused by the discovery that the original building had very shallow foundations over a set of medieval sewers, and compounded by the fact that in 2001 our profits on our shows until November were very limited. David as always kept calm and carried on, even succeeding in reassuring a very nervous Chairman. David has given steadfast support and advice to four successive Chairman, five if you count my two spells in office. I think I can speak for all of us when I say thank you. Throughout all this time he and Cathy have raised a family, they both had demanding professional lives, and he has found time to continue to appear on our stage. Thank you to both of you and as a small token of our gratitude please accept this gift from The Stables.      

So another year passes and memories get longer. At the funeral of one of longest serving members Jacquie Brooman in December 2017 we recalled as her daughter put it her ‘glory days at The Stables’ and so they were. But I refuse to believe that our Theatres ‘glory days’ are behind us – the future is bright and we must ensure that it remains so despite all the national and international dark clouds around us at the moment. There is a redemptive power to theatre, an excitement, a terror and sheer fun about being among equals working for the audience and our theatre.

4.
TREASURER’S REPORT AND ACCOUNTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30TH SEPTEMBER, 2017:
The Treasurer remarked that his report could always be short as the Chairman always said most of what I intended to say!  Some years are better than ever but at the present time finances are healthy and 2017 was a good year; we did not depend on subsidies. 
The Treasurer proposed a vote of thanks to Fampton & Co. (Accountants) for their services, which they provide free of charge.
PROPOSED by Andy Bissenden and SECONDED by Maureen Nelson.

Q – Will Brexit make much difference to our income?

A - It shouldn’t, owing to the fact that we do not rely on subsidies and the high quality of our productions we are good value for money.

Q -  Should expand the building

A – It would not be viable to extend the building and this would be major expenditure.  Our average size audience is 75% capacity.  There is no essential work pending at the present time.

Q – Should we consider the suggestion from the Hastings Residents’ Association that we turn the land in front of the Theatre (on the High Street) into a car park for general use.

A – This is not a sensible suggestion (even if we wanted to) as, because the Theatre is a listed building we would have to return it to its original state ie. a stable yard.
Q – Should we raise our ticket prices? 
A – This is reviewed on a regular basis.  We consider that we give very good value for money (including the bar etc.) and think we have got it about right – we have always adapted and kept up with the times.  Our wish is to encourage new audiences and not become elitist.

Q – What were our total outgoings last year?

A - £158,000.

Q – Why has someone complained that we have not acknowledged donations?

A – We always acknowledge donations etc. – this matter will be looked into.
5.
ELECTION OF OFFICERS AND MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL OF MANAGEMENT:

The Chairman reminded Members that the Chairman, Treasurer and Secretary stand for one year and Vice-Chairmen and Members of the Council stand for two years, on a rotating basis.
The following nominations have been received and were unopposed:

 

Chairman
Chris Lacey



Vice-Chairman
Neil Sellman

Hon. Secretary
Harriet Davey




Hon. Treasurer
Rowena Walsh
Members:
Cliff Brooker, Henri Hayler, Tim Pearce, Mike Willard

6.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS/ANY QUESTIONS/OPEN FORUM:

Q – Should we have more links with schools and should we give a discount to the younger generation?
A – We stage plays that are on the syllabus whenever possible and group discounts are given to schools.  We also run our Youth Theatre.  There are problems with chaperones.

Q – I have been a member of the Theatre since 1984 and have always suffered from icy draughts in winter and heat in summer.  As we have the financial resources should we not set up a sub-committee to consider some form of climate control?
A –Due to the fact that The Stables is a listed building there is very little we can do. We have recently installed a new boiler and heating system which helps in the winter.
The Chairman made the draw for the 200 Club.
There being no further business, the Chairman declared the meeting closed at 8135pm.
Chairman:
                                                                                                    Date:

